TO:  
Lewis & Clark Board of Alumni

From:
George Kline ‘99

Fundraising Committee

Date:
October 2009

Time:
30 minutes

Title:
Board of Alumni Participation Challenge

Background

The Lewis & Clark Board of Trustees made giving to the Annual Fund a top priority for the college.  Currently, the alumni participation rate in the Annual Fund is well below peer group.  At the May, 2009 BOA meeting, director of Annual Giving, Diane Dickey, noted that a parent group made a challenge to other parents, offering to match new and increased gifts to the Annual Fund up to a specified amount.  The challenge was highly successful, with gifts exceeding the challenge amount. 

At the May 2009 meeting, a BOA member expressed the willingness to seed the concept of a BOA challenge to the alumni community with a generous donation.

Proposal
The Lewis & Clark Board of Alumni Challenge will challenge alumni non-donors to participate in giving to the College via the Annual Fund. The BOA will make a gift of $25,000 to the Annual Fund if alumni participation increases by 25% over last year’s participation of 3002 alumni. This means 750 new donors are needed to meet the challenge.  Included in the pool of “new” donors will be members of the classes of 2005 through 2009 whose only gift to the College was a contribution to their Senior Class gift, which is considered by many seniors as a “one-off” and not as the beginning of a giving commitment to the College.

Cost to the BOA
The match will be funded by BOA gifts or pledges to the CAS Annual Fund.  In order to mount the challenge in this fiscal year, gifts and pledges need to be submitted to the Annual Giving Office by _____. Pledges may be paid at any time prior to the May 31, 2010 fiscal year end either in increments or as a lump sum payment.

Additional considerations

· Challenge establishes the BOA as a significant, vital force within the College and as the representative and leader of more than 17,000 global alumni.

· Enhances the reputation and perception of Lewis & Clark by meeting or exceeding the participation among our peers and by improving one of the key metrics used by US News &  World Report to rank colleges.

· Aligns BOA initiatives with the goals of the Board of Trustees, emphasizing the Annual Fund and that the Board of Alumni stands behind it.

· Emphasize donors over dollars; every alumnus/alumna has the capacity to participate in supporting the LC community, with particular emphasis on supporting LC students.

· Leverage BOA generosity with highly visible and strong marketing platform. 

· The campaign will increase the legitimacy of the BOA to alumni and within the college community. 

· Gives the Annual Giving and other Development staff an additional opportunity to explain the Annual Fund to alumni, many of whom are unsure of what it is and why it is important.

Management and Timing

· The initial direct mail solicitation, scheduled to go out the last week in October, would not include information about this challenge.  This provides time for BOA members to consider and send their pledges to ensure we can meet the necessary match amount of $25,000.

· The challenge match will be announced with significant fanfare by email, by letter, and by phonathon callers during the second week of November with emphasis on the Board of Alumni’s statement to alumni of the critical importance of their participation. 

· Subsequent communications to non-donors will always emphasize the BOA challenge, with frequent updates as we approach the May 31 fiscal year-end. 

· The Annual Giving Director will provide a written report to the Fundraising Committee monthly and more frequently during the initial and final phases.

· Information about the BOA Challenge will appear prominently on the LC website; progress updates will be included.  

Questions/Discussion

· Should be a clean, “honest” match – BOA members should consider contributing above what they would otherwise give.

· A reasonable expectation is that the number of new donors will meet or exceed the goal.

· The Fundraising Committee has considered inviting former BOA members to participate in the challenge.  However, due to the necessity of proceeding promptly this year, we would instead like to make plans during this school year to invite them to participate in a BOA Challenge for the 2010-2011 year. 

· The Development Office is also starting a Student Annual Fund this year to focus on participation. Students in each class will be asked to participate by their peers. The emphasis will be on giving small amounts i.e.  the cost of a latte, an evening at the movies, etc.  The goal of the Student Annual Fund is to have four years to raise awareness of the importance of philanthropy and to create a positive competition among the classes for highest participation. There is ongoing conversation about including the student population in the BOA Challenge as many institutions consider students to be de facto alumni from the first day of classes. 
Considering the Future

· To maximize the impact of a BOA Challenge, we should consider (but not publicly announce) a multi-year program, and put the plans in place by our May 2010 meeting to allow thorough planning including

· Determining the availability of a lead gift

· Decision on asking former BOA members to join us as a way of increasing the amount of the BOA Challenge and contacting them to determine their willingness

· Discussion with the Annual Fund office to put all pieces in place and decide when the challenge should be announced for maximum impact.   

